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Definitions Of Holy by anonymous voices:  < side 1 @ 160 > 
[soft background music] 
Lord we wanna be holy. Lord we wanna be like You and You are holy. Lord 
make us holy like You Lord, purify our hearts, sanctify us Lord, set us 
apart for You. We wanna do You will. We love You Lord. We give You our 
praise. We give You our lives. In Jesus name.  [pause] 
 
The first thing that pops into my mind, is that there’s a passage in 
Romans, a… chapter 12 where Paul says, “If I urge you brothers, in view of 
God’s mercy to offer your bodies as a living sacrifices, holy and pleasing 
to God.” And this is your spiritual and it goes one to define that word 
it’s your right act of worship, your right response to God’s goodness and 
His mercy in sending Jesus is that we should respond in living a…, a holy 
life that honors and pleases Him. 
 
When I think of holiness, guys, I think more along the lines of a…, the 
first thing that pops into my mind is Isaiah 6 and he talks about how 
perfect and majestic and holy God is, that the angels that God created to 
worship Him all through the days a…, forever, can’t even look upon Him. 
But they have to cover their eyes with their wings because He’s so perfect 
they can’t even look upon Him and that he falls to the ground and says, 
“Woe I am undone for I’m…I am of unclean lips and I come from a people 
that is unclean.” And, and I just think that’s the God that’ll judge me 
one day and those are the standards that we need to set. 
 
I also think of holiness as being set apart, it has to do with our purpose 
and a… whether we’re filling the purpose that had intended for us, it’s 
not just set apart from something but it’s called to something. 
 
When I think of holiness it’s almost like running a race, it’s a race that 
you never quite get to the finish line. It’s something that you’re always 
striving for, you’re always pursuing a…, it’s one of those, I guess, 
intangible things that when you don’t have it you understand that you need 
it. But when you are not holy you recognize it right away, I mean it shows 
up in your real life. 
 
I think the element of holiness in our church is so key and so critical 
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because people are not gonna to be drawn to that magnet, people are not 
gonna be a…, enticed or weighted or, or, or swayed or, or persuaded or 
drawn to that which a… is hypocritical. If we’re the first people, you 
know, at the water cooler telling dirty jokes or joinin in on gossip or, 
or tearin down our wives just like the other guys at, at a… at the office 
or anywhere else then they’re not gonna be drawn to our Savior. 
 
You know I think holiness is so important for the church right now cause 
we’re tryin to be a light to this world and to be truly pure and equipped 
and a… to be, to be the vessel that’s cleaned to be an instrument of God. 
Holiness has to be a focus, it has to be a focus of the church’s life but 
most importantly it has to be a focus of the believers life everyday. 
 
Being holy, it’s a difficult thing to do. It’s hard to be holy but God 
calls us to that standard, He calls us to elevate ourselves to His 
standard and if we have Jesus in our heart we can’t do anything else but 
try to be holy as, as we talked about, be holy as, as I am holy. 
 
Holiness should matter to us because it matters to God. He states it over 
and over again and we’re called to be holy because we are His children. 
 
Holiness is a standard that’s mandated in God’s Word. That, you know, He 
calls it be holy because I am holy. He’s a holy and a jealous God if He 
desires that same passion from us. 
 
Holiness matters, I thing, so much because it, it tells you whether we’re 
being equipped to do what we’re called to do and if we’re set apart and 
we’re truly about His business then that’s being holy. 
 
And holiness is the matter of the heart, it’s a matter of, it matters 
because it’s a matter of the heart. It’s where we need to be when we have 
a right standing with God or to have a right standing with God. It’s not 
necessarily what you do of how you act, it a matter of the heart. 
 
If I’m gonna pursue holiness the Bible’s clear and it says that our heart, 
Jeremiah says, “Its acceptably wicked above all else” and I think there’s 
a point that in and of ourselves and of our flesh we are bankrupt, we have 
no ability to, to make ourselves holy, that our holiness is completely 
dependent on God’s righteousness on Jesus’ shed blood that makes us white 
as snow and pure and gives us the, the ability to pursue holiness, it’s 
that daily lookin in the mirror and sayin I’m not gonna be the one that’s 
gonna live holy today but You, but Christ in me can make me holy. 
 
So brace up your minds and as men who know what they are doing lets the 
full weight of your hopes on the grace that will be yours when Jesus 
Christ reveals Himself. Live as obedient children of God. Don’t let your 
character be molded by the desires of your ignorant days, be holy in every 
part of your lives. For the One who has called you is Himself holy. The 
Scripture says, “You shall be holy for I am holy.” 
 
[Music: Potter’s House] 
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[Dr. McKinley, message Learning What It Means To Be Holy]  <side 1 @ 286> 
Father, as we open Your Word tonight it is very much out prayer that You 
would put out lives on the potter’s wheel and that Lord, You would touch 
us with Your hand and that You would shape and mold and make us to be what 
You would desire that we might be vessels of honor to You. Father, we 
realize that it’s easy to talk about and think about and sing about the 
idea of holiness but Lord as we open Your Word tonight we just pray that 
You would give us a fresh sense of what it is that You are doing in us and 
what it means to be holy, though we live in a very unholy world. And so 
Father, I’m just trusting You with this time and with Your Word and with 
the power of Your Spirit moving and working in this place and I thank You 
for what Your going to do in these moments that we spend together 
studying, in Jesus name. Amen. 
 
One Sunday, a…, mom and her little girl were riding home after church, the 
little girl turned to her mother and she simply said, “Mommy, the pastor’s 
sermon confused me today.” The mother said, “Oh, really.” She said, “Why 
is that?” She said, “Well, the pastor was preaching and he said that God 
is bigger than we are.” And she said, “Is that true?” The mother said, 
“Well, yes sweetheart, certainly, God is much bigger than we are.” The 
little girl looked at her again and said, “But mommy, he went on to say 
that Jesus wants to come and live in our hearts and he told us that we 
needed to ask Jesus to come into our hearts.” And, and she said, “Mommy, 
is it true that God comes to live inside of us?” The mother realizing that 
her little girl was embracing a big theological question said, “Well, yes 
sweetheart, it’s true God comes to live in us when we receive Jesus in our 
hearts.” The little girl said, “Well, mommy that where the problem is.” 
She said, “If God is bigger than us and He comes to live in us, don’t you 
think He would come through and shine through?” Not bad theology for a 
little girl, huh? Because the very essence of the Christian life is 
ultimately nothing more and nothing less than this, that to be a Christian 
is to have God taking up residence in your life and that the power and the 
presence of God who comes to live inside of you is so powerful and so 
transforming that literally He shines through in a way that nobody else 
can deny that something bigger than you has happened inside of you. You 
see the Christian life, ladies and gentlemen, is not about rules, it’s not 
about rituals, it’s not about regulations, it’s all about a transforming 
relationship with God through His Son Jesus Christ that is so significant 
that it absolutely changes the course of life from where we’ve been to 
where we’re going in the days to come and that people around us begin to 
get suspicious, people around us begin to wonder because the nature of 
what God does in the life of a believer, a Christian, a follower of Jesus 
Christ is of such significance that it changes the way I act in all of the 
circumstances of my life. In fact as I think of that I’m reminded of the 
fact tonight that being a Christian is making a journey. It’s a journey 
with Jesus Christ and it’s a journey that takes us through a variety of 
life experiences. It’s not a short track, it’s not a fast track, it’s not 
a sprint, it’s a marathon and it is very much in this journey and in the 
marathon experience of the Christian life that so many of us loose 
perspective of what it means to know Christ, to follow Christ and to 
experience His transforming power in our lives. 
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In a marvelous book written by Eugene Peterson, entitled, A Long Obedience 
In The Same Direction, he said these words, he said: 
 
“In our kind of culture, anything, even news about God can be sold if it 
is packaged freshly. But when it looses it’s novelty it goes on the 
garbage heap. There’s a great market for religious experience in our 
world. There’s little enthusiasm for the patient acquisition of virtue, 
little inclination to sign up for a long apprenticeship, in what earlier 
generations of Christians called, [say it with me] holiness.” 
 
Holiness, the very word holy and holiness takes on a very negative 
connotation in the world and the culture in which we live. You think about 
the ways that you hear holiness referred too, and typically it’s a 
negative image, it’s a restrictive idea. In our world today we talk about 
Holy Rollers and Holy Joes and a holier than thou attitude. When we hear 
the holy so many people think of someone who’s pious, someone who’s 
strict, someone who’s stingy, someone who’s odd, someone who’s isolated 
from everyone else. It might best be described in the words of John White 
as he wrote in, The Fight: 
 
“The images of holiness, thinness, hollow eyed gauntness, beards, sandals, 
long robes, stone cells, no sex, no jokes, hair shirts, frequent cold 
baths, fasting, hours of prayer, desolate places, getting up at 4 AM, 
clean fingernails, stained glass, self humiliation.” 
 
See, in our minds, the very image of holiness that we’ve seen and heard 
portrayed over and over, really belongs to the 3 M class of Christians 
know as Monks, Missionaries and Martyrs. And we’re not altogether sure 
that we wanna buy in and that we ultimately wanna be a part of that. And 
yet the reality is, is that the Bible makes much of this issue of 
holiness. You can’t read the Bible without understanding that it has a 
message, a theme of holiness that develops and that unfolds as you read 
and yet because of all of these restrictive, all of these images that we 
have in our mind, so many of us have failed to see and to embrace the 
exciting, life changing, compelling reality of what it means to seek 
holiness in life. Because we have so much this idea that holiness is 
“Don’t” we haven’t understood that holiness is the “Do” of the Christian 
life. It’s what it means to have you’re life energized and empowered by 
the power of Christ living in you. And so it wouldn’t surprise you that in 
his letter to people who were scattered all over and facing persecution, 
who were vulnerable and who’s resistance would have been easy to fall and 
to fail and to fatigue, that Peter, in his little letter would write about 
this subject of holiness. So if you have a Bible tonight I want you to 
take it and open it to 1st Peter chapter 1 because as we look tonight and 
continue in our Journey of Hope together we’re learning how that God has 
given us hope, handles, ways to make the journey of life. And tonight as 
we continue in the Journey of Hope, we’re gonna continue in one of the 
most important and one of the most specific texts in the Bible on this 
subject of holiness. 1st Peter chapter 1, verse 3 through 5 we’ve been 
talking about the securities of the life that we have in Christ and 
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whatever may happen to me here I am made secure because of what God has 
done for me, what God has done in time and what God has done for eternity. 
But at the same time not only does Peter begin by speaking to a scattered 
persecuted people who are struggling with problems and resistance, not 
only does he write to them about their security but then he writes to them 
about the struggles. He addressed the issue of the struggles that we all 
face in life and why do we go through hardships and why do we go through 
pain and suffering? And last week we talked together about making sense 
out of suffering and how God uses pain in life. But tonight we come to the 
issue of standards and while God has secured something for us in heaven 
and while we are currently going through struggles in life, that does not 
remove the need for us to focus on the highest of standards in living day 
by day and ultimately as he begins to unfold this message about the 
standards of the Christian life we begin to get an idea of what God 
intends and yet how God empowers our lives to be lived for Christ day by 
day. I want you to read with me 1st Peter chapter 1, verses 15 and 16 and 
I’ve provided it here for you on the screen. It’s also under the Word 
Perfect in your Connection Worship Guide tonight because I love the way 
that it is presented here in The Message. It says: 
 
15As obedient children let yourselves be pulled into a way of life shaped 
by God’s life, a life energetic and blazing with holiness. 16God said, “I 
am holy, you be holy.” 
 
God says I want the very life that is my life, I want the very quality 
that is my quality to be imparted to you and living the Christian life is 
not just some frustrating effort to strive to be more, do more, accomplish 
more, quilt ridden, weighted down, trying to do everything that you can to 
destroy yourself, but instead it’s to have yourself put aside that the 
energy of Christ may be the holy fire of your life. I love the way Warren 
Wiersbe said it in one of his commentaries, he says: 
 
“God’s holiness isn’t simply the absence of defilement, a negative thing, 
the holiness of God is positive and active, it’s God perfect nature at 
work in accomplishing God’s perfect will.” 
 
And if you wanna live according to the will of God in your life and you 
want to ultimately be the person that God has called you to be then you 
cannot separate that from this concept of holiness that is presented here 
in 1st Peter chapter 1, verses 15 and 16. You see this text provides a very 
formidable challenge and a daily charge that we are to be people who 
follow after Christ, not in a casual or convenient fashion, not in some 
stressed filled frustrating fa…fashion but that instead by the very power 
of Christ through the relationship that we have with Him that we are to 
take on the image of His likeness and we are to become holiness, holiness 
unto God. Holiness is an unavoidable consequence of a life that is lived 
daily in communion with Jesus Christ and holiness is a daily issue for 
every Christian who is in this place. It’s not a specialty thing it’s a 
daily thing in the life of believers. Colson said it this way: 
 
“Holiness is the everyday business of every Christian. It evidences itself 
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in decisions we make, things we do, hour by hour, day by day.” 
 
And for all of the way in which we tend to wanna separate the concept of 
holiness as being segmented to a time, to a place, to a restrictive set of 
disciplines, the reality is, is that this concept of holiness is to invade 
every life, every family, every day as we follow after Jesus Christ. So 
there’re 2 things that I want us to consider tonight as we talk about the 
subject of some lessons on holiness and they’re 2 things that I want us to 
use in form of perspective and ultimately in form a…in the form of 
something that can penetrate our minds and hearts and can ultimately help 
us to understand holiness and we have to begin when we talk about this 
concept by dealing with the subject and what the Bible says about the 
person and about the nature of God. 
 
And so the first thing that I want us to sort of camp on tonight is simply 
this, HOLINESS IS THE DEFINITIVE CHARACTERISTIC OF GOD AS HIGHLIGHTED IN 
THE BIBLE. Holiness is the definitive characteristic of God highlighted 
throughout the Bible. Here the Bible says in he…in 1st Peter chapter 1, 
verses 15 and 16: 
 
You be holy because I am holy. 
 
Holiness is the very essence of the nature of God. You see, we…we tend to 
get caught up in a concept of life where we tend to see God almost like 
He’s a pie and this pie has a variety of different slices and pieces and 
we sorta wanna take the slice of the pie that we like and that we identify 
with the most. We like to think of God as being a God of love and a God of 
mercy and a God of grace. We think of Him as being a God of peace, a God 
of righteousness, a God of justice and holiness is just one of those 
pieces of the pie that we a… talk about when we talk about God. And so for 
some of us we tend to go for the slice called mercy and, and some of us 
tend to go for the slice called love and then others of us wanna, maybe, 
get a little piece of holiness. But we like to make God a pie that we 
divide up and we kinda emphasize the piece of the pie that we want. But 
you see it’s impossible to do that when it comes to the subject of 
holiness because the reality is, is that the Bible does not present 
holiness as just one piece of the whole of God, the Bible describes God as 
being in very essence and nature a holy God. To be holy simply means to be 
set apart. It simply means to be separate and when the Bible speaks of God 
as being holy it means that He is unique and He is one of a kind and 
therefore the holiness of God is not like pieces of the pie, instead it’s 
more like the hub of the wheel and the reality is, is that God is holy in 
His essence and nature and then His love is perfect love because it is 
holy love and His peace is perfect peace because it is holy peace and His 
mercy is perfect mercy because it is a holy mercy that is all unique and 
distinct in the character and the nature of God, who He is and what He is 
like. You see holiness is the definitive characteristic of God and for God 
holiness is a character issue, it’s a character issue, it’s who He is. 
 
The Bible describes it as holiness as speaking to the EXCLUSIVITY OF GOD. 
I’ve already alluded to that when I said that He is one of a kind that 
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there is not other like Him. But we find that in the Bible. You open your 
Bible to the book of Exodus chapter 15 in verse 11 and you read there: 
 
“Who is like You, O LORD among the gods? Who is like You, glorious in 
holiness,…” 
 
God is unique and distinct, set apart and one of a kind. There’re not just 
many gods and He is one of them, He is the unique and exclusive God 
because of this characteristic called holiness. So significant is the 
holiness of God that the entire book of Leviticus in the Bible is given to 
us so that we might understand the holiness, the uniqueness, the wonder of 
God. In the book of Isaiah, one of the guys in that discussion referred to 
it earlier, there’s an incredible picture there of the angels around the 
throne and you know what they were crying out together as they a… 
surrounded the throne of God in Isaiah? It says that they said, can you 
say it? 
 
Holy, holy, holy… 
 
They didn’t say love, love, love. They didn’t say mercy, mercy, mercy. 
They didn’t say peace, peace, peace. They said holy, holy, holy because 
the exclusive nature of God is His holiness and holiness speaks to the 
exclusivity of God. Even in the last book in the Bible, around the throne, 
what is it that the angels and all the worshipers are saying? 
 
It is holy, holy, holy… 
 
Get used to it Christian, you’re gonna hear it for a very long time 
because He is all about holiness. 
 
Not only does holiness refer to the exclusivity of God it also refers to 
THE MORAL AUTHORITY OF GOD, that God because He is holy sets the standards 
by which the entire world must abide and under which the entire world will 
be judged. Here in the United States, in our United States Commerce 
Department we have a division that is called the National Institute of 
Standards and Technology and you can go to their web site or you can go 
and visit this facility and you can learn about perfect weights and 
perfect measures, the perfect inch, the perfect yard, the perfect mile, 
precision and time and this particular standardization of all of these 
things is used in commerce and industry and technology in order to assure 
that all of these things are held together. Well, in just that same way 
God in His holiness is absolute in moral authority and it is the moral 
authority of God by which all of life is measured. I can go through life 
and say I don’t believe all that stuff the Bible teaches. I don’t have to 
live by those standards in my life but the reality is you may deny them 
but just like the law of gravity if I deny it and I fail to honor it, if I 
take one step too far I promise you I’ll prove it. And we have a lot of 
living examples in our world today of people who have proven the moral 
authority of God over and over and over again while trying to deny His 
power, deny His authority and failing to recognize who He is in essence 
and nature. 
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So holiness speaks to the exclusivity of God, holiness speaks to the moral 
authority of God and then ultimately holiness speaks to THE ABSOLUTE 
PURITY OF GOD, the purity of God just like pure crystal clear water, 
undefiled, untarnished, unmixed. God is pure and when the Bible talks to 
us about the holiness of God it is speaking to us about His purity, the 
purity of His character and of His nature and so all of these things 
coming together help us to get a picture of how significant the weight of 
this discussion is in the Bible because holiness is the definitive 
characteristic of God. 
 
But having said that we have to go to the other side of the coin. We have 
to go and look at the other side of this perspective and that is that 
according to Peter here in 1st Peter chapter 1, verses 15 and 16: 
 
Just as He who called you is holy, you also be holy in all of your 
conduct. 
 
What does that say? It says that holiness is THE DESCRIPTIVE QUALITY OF 
EVERY BELIEVER. If there’s any thing that is to describe who you are now 
that you have become a follower of Christ, now that you’ve received 
Christ, have taken on His name as a Christian, then the descriptive 
quality of every believer is that you as a believer now take on this 
quality called holiness. And when I think of God being exclusive and a 
moral authority and God being perfect and pure and then I think of myself 
and I think of the idea of holiness I find there’s a tremendous tension in 
my mind and my heart. Because if there’s one thing that is true of every 
single one of us, something that we all have in common by birth, it is the 
fact that we are all defective. We are not pure, we are not morally right 
and we are anything but exclusive in our character, like unto the 
character of God. You < turn tape > are defective, but here is the wonder 
of the message of the Bible is that defective, unholy people through the 
transforming power of Christ become new and living beings who by which 
Christ comes in them and they now are holy unto God. That’s why the Bible 
says in 2nd Corinthians chapter 5 in verse 17: 
 
…if anyone is in Christ, they are a new creature; old things have passed 
away and all things have become new. 
 
And when the Bible says all things have become new, one of those things 
that is implied and is intended is that you are now holy. You are unique, 
set apart, separate, you are now living your life as one who identifies 
with the very character of God and holiness. You know something I found 
really interesting is that as I looked at the New Testament I found that 
far more than any other designation for believers, Christians, followers 
of Christ that there’s a term that is used over and over again. Let me 
just give you an example. Keep your hand there in 1st Peter and look over 
in the book of Romans for just a moment, the book of Romans chapter 1 and 
we see this term as it appears here, Paul is writing as an apostle, he’s 
writing what is going to be, probably the Magna Carta of the Christian 
life, that which really outlines and formalizes so much of what we believe 
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and speak of and teach about how we are saved by faith and, and how God 
worked on our behalf when we didn’t deserve it and how He changes us and 
calls us for a purpose in life. But I want you to see Romans chapter 1, 
verse 7 because it says: 
 
To all who are in Rome, beloved of God, called to be… 
 
What does it say? 
 
…saints; 
 
Saints, when you think of yourself, do you think of yourself as a saint? 
In fact most of us would say, I’m not a saint, I’m a sinner, I’m not a 
saint. We find it far easier to identify with our old nature, sin, then we 
do with our new nature, which is a saint. But do you know that in the New 
Testament over 60, 60 times, the term saint is used to describe people 
like you and like me? It is the most common term used in the New Testament 
to describe what it means to be a follower of Jesus Christ. And what it 
means is that once you have entered into a relationship with God through 
Christ, you now have a God conscious existence. No longer do you live your 
life goin through the day without having God thoughts. No longer do you go 
through your life as though it’s just self driven and self directed but 
instead God becomes the all consuming consciousness of your life and now 
because God is first in consideration and God is in control of all things 
in your life, you have a new nature, you are a saint by position in Jesus 
Christ and intended to be in practice as you live day after day. You see 
no longer do you live your life isolated and alienated from God, that’s 
what’s going on in the world around us. We have lots of people that drive 
al…down the tollway with us day by day and around the streets and the 
intersections who never have God thoughts because they’re not saints. And 
we don’t have those thoughts because we’re worthy of them, we have them 
because of the grace of God that has worked in our lives, to take us away 
from sin, to bring us to Jesus Christ and to bring us to a place where now 
we can live holy and day by day I am being transformed in my relationship 
with God because of what He’s done for me in Jesus Christ. 
 
To try to give you another picture of what holiness means I love what the 
old Bible teacher, radio Bible teacher, Jay Vernon McGee said, he was 
describing the fact that far from being some restrictive measure holiness 
is an expression and…that is reflective of the reality of God in you. And 
he said it this way, he said: 
 
“Holiness is to the spiritual life what health is to the physical life.” 
 
Don’t you love to be around people who are healthy, people who have life 
and zest and, and vigor because of the fact that they’re healthy 
physically. We admire people who take care of themselves and who are in 
good health and well being. But just as we admire physical health when we 
see it, how much more is holiness the sign of spiritual health, that it is 
the emanation of the very life of God being lived in and through me and 
therefore that brings me to what I would want you to carry away tonight 
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and it is this. Holiness is authentic, vibrant spirituality, evident in 
the lives of those who are devoted followers of Jesus Christ. It’s not 
something that makes me odd and ugly. It’s not something that restricts me 
and something that makes me gaunt and empty. It is something that fills my 
life and when people get around me and people get around you because of my 
relationship with a holy God it is holiness in me that causes others to 
wa…to look, to ask and to wonder what is it that’s changed their lives? 
Every one of us has a testimony of holiness. Every one of us has a 
testimony of what Christ does when He comes in and changes life once we 
receive Him into our hearts. And therefore holiness becomes the greatest 
source of my witness for Jesus. You see what makes my witness carry 
weight, what makes my witness carry value, what makes my witness unique 
and distinct is that I have a life that has been changed through the 
transforming power of Christ and when people see and meet me they realize 
something has happened to this guy. You and I know what it is. It is the 
work of a holy God through the Holy Spirit who is making me holy. You see 
that’s what God is doing in our lives today. We live in life, we go 
through hopeless circumstances be we are not helpless in those 
circumstances because we have a God who is working a greater weight of 
purity and of holiness in us that our lives will ultimately be reflective 
of the very character and of the very nature of Jesus Christ. In his book 
entitled The Pursuit of Holiness, Jerry Bridges said this, he said: 
 
“The pursuit of holiness is a joint venture between God and the Christian. 
No one can attain any degree of holiness without God working in his life. 
I can’t be holy in and of myself. God has to do it. He is holy. But just 
as surely, no one will attain holiness without effort on our part to 
respond, to comply and ultimately to surrender to God.” 
 
So I just wanna end what I have shared with you tonight in 2 perspectives 
with a simple series of statements about how in this world can I be holy? 
God is working holiness in me. Holiness is a definitive character of God 
and it is a descriptive quality of my life as a believer. But how in this 
world can I, can you be holy? Well, let’s just take the word holy, H-O-L-Y 
and let’s talk about. Number one if I’m going to be holy in life I must… 
 

arness my thoughts. Now this isn’t just something that I’m saying 
lets see how the Bible puts it all together. Go back to 1st Peter 
chapter 1 and verse 13. The Bible says: 

 
13Therefore, gird up the loins of your mind, be sober and rest your hope 
fully upon the grace that is to be brought about at the revelation of 
Jesus Christ; 14as obedient children, not conforming yourselves to the 
former lusts, as in your ignorance; 15but as He who called you is holy, so 
you be holy in all of your conduct. 
 
You see holiness in my life on the practical side begins with harnessing 
my thoughts. If everything that I do is ultimately prompted by what I 
think and what is going on in my thought life then I have to understand 
the need to set apart my thought life and to harness my thoughts as the 
Bible says here girding up the loins of your mind. Now that seems a little 
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unusual to us, gird of the loins of your mind. What does that mean? Well, 
we don’t get the picture. You see, if I said to you roll up your sleeves 
you’re get the picture. But the only way you’re gonna get this picture is 
to look back in time and to understand that in the ancient world when the 
priest would do work, many times the, the portions of their robe would be 
hanging down and then there would come a time when they needed to get in a 
hurry, they needed to pick up their pace and so they would gird up the 
ends of their robe, tuck it up in their belt, tighten thei belt, shorten 
the skirt so they could move, they could run, they could…they could be 
ready. And when the Bible says gird up the loins of your mind it’s sayin, 
hey, tie up the loose ends, get the thoughts that are scattered, get the 
thoughts that have been numbed by the world in which you’re living and tie 
up and order and discipline your mind because holiness in this world is 
gonna be in direct proportion to what’s happening in your thought life. 
What does the Bible say in Romans chapter 12, verse 1? 
 
1I urge you therefore brothers, by the mercies of God, to present your 
bodies a living sacrifice, which is holy and acceptable unto God, which is 
your reasonable, your spiritual service. 2And do not be conformed to this 
world, but be transformed by the renewing of your mind that you may prove 
what is that good and acceptable and perfect will of God. 
 
You see it begins with the harnessing of your thoughts. As your thoughts 
come under the power and the control of Christ then ultimately your life 
will begin to reflect that you are living according to a biblical 
worldview and not another worldview. What I’m trying to say to you is if 
there’s anything that I can plead with you about as a follower of Christ, 
here it is, think biblical. Don’t think culturally. Don’t think socially. 
Don’t think politically, think biblically, because that’s what we’ve been 
called to do is to bring every thought as the Bible says in 2nd Corinthians 
10, verse 5, 
 
…every thought into obedience to Jesus Christ. 
 
So if I’m gonna be ha…holy I have to harness my thoughts. Secondly, if I’m 
gonna be holy I have to… 
 

rder my steps. Not only to, to think right but to order my steps. Look 
at what the Bible says, it says: 
 

…gird up the loins of your minds, be sober,… 
 
Great word picture. The difference between being sober and what’s the 
opposite? Being…somebody said it what is it being what? Drunk, right. How 
many of you know what it’s like to be drunk? No you don’t have to put your 
hands up I’m just… [pause for slight congregation laughter] I have to do 
that real quick or I might, you know, get a very sincere saint here who 
would go back to their former life. What’s it like when you’re drunk? Well 
when you’re drunk, the biggest sign that you’re drunk is that you are not 
in complete control of all of your faculties. Your speech is slurred. Your 
balance is limited. Your ability to function is impaired and so what the 
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Bible is saying here it is simply saying this that you are now to order 
your life according to obedience and now my life is to be evident my 
commitment to holiness with unimpaired obedience to God, unimpaired 
obedience, that nothing is taking away the sense of wholehearted 
commitment to honor Him and to honor His Word. And that, that obedience is 
and obedience that is seen in balance and in coordination. Not that I’ve 
just now become some sort of a religious zealot or some sort of a 
spiritual freak who’s just up in arms about everything but that there is 
balance and focus and coordination in life. That’s why the Bible says that 
God’s intention for us as Jesus prayed in John 17 was: 
 
…not that we would be taken out of the world but that we would be 
protected in the world and be protected from the evil one. 
 
That we would walk with balance, that we would walk in the light, that we 
would walk the right way in the midst of a society that’s going the wrong. 
Harness your thoughts. Order your steps. 
 

ife your eyes. You gotta change your perspective if holiness is the 
pursuit of your heart for the Bible says: 
 

…gird up the loins of your minds, be sober, rest your hope fully upon the 
grace to be revealed at the time of Jesus Christ. 
 
That means that every day when I live I’m not just living for today, I’m 
living for eternity today. Recently I found myself, when I journal writing 
in my spiritual journal two little letters, E-T, and I’m not thinking 
about extra terrestrials, I’m thinking about eternity today. Every day I 
ask myself, are you living E-T, for eternity today? Because you see this 
is a total pyridine shift from living in a world where all I think about 
is subsistence and existence to where I live my life on purpose for God. 
It’s seeing the end from the beginning. Stephen Covey talked about in The 
7 Habits of Highly Effective People, 
 
“It’s the idea that I live my life with the end in mind.” 
 
And because my end is an eternal one and ultimately in the presence of God 
then en…I look every day, I look by lifting my eyes to see eternity today. 
And then the last thing that is involved in the practice of holiness in 
life is not only, harnessing my thoughts, ordering my steps and lifting my 
eyes but ultimately it is… 
 

ielding my life. If to be holy is to be set apart then the one thing 
that will set me apart from every other person in all of mankind is 
that I am not in control of my life I’ve put my life in God’s control 

and to be yielded to God is ultimately to be yielded to His purpose and 
His plan day by day. We talked about it in Romans 12:1: 
 
I urge you by the mercies of God to present your bodies a living 
sacrifice… 
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To be a sacrifice is to be set apart. God wants us to live set apart for 
Him. But here’s the secret, it’s Romans chapter 6 and verse 13. It says 
here, let me see if we’re got it on the screen, Romans 6 verse 13? Not 
there. Let me go to it. Did it come? No! You tell me, Romans chapter 6 and 
verse 13. There it is. Thank you. Let’s read it out loud together. 
 
Neither yield your members as instruments of unrighteousness to sin, but 
yield yourselves to God as those who are alive from the dead and your 
members as instruments of righteousness to God. 
 
When God says you’ve been called to be holy, be holy! Saying to you, 
saying to me, yield yourself to Me. I can’t make myself holy. I can’t try 
to conjure up some kind of God image and God likeness. But let me tell you 
He’s given me His Holy Spirit and He’s given me His holy Word and when the 
word of God and the Spirit of God meet the heart of a man or a woman who 
has absolutely yielding to Jesus Christ then the undeniable, unmistakable 
effect is that I become holy. So what does the Scripture say? Clearly, 
boldly, be holy for I am. 
 
Father tonight I thank You for the call of Your word to each of our 
hearts. I pray Lord tonight that as we’ve sung about holiness, as we’ve 
thought about holiness that right now You would take us back to the hand 
of the potter. Lord whatever is in us that is impure and that is not [soft 
music begins] according to Your desire or design would You begin to 
reshape and recap, remold our lives for Your glory. Lord teach us lessons 
about holiness tonight. Help us not to distance ourselves but to give 
ourselves wholly to Your purpose of creating holiness in each and every 
one of us. 
 
 


